Abolish national security



AUTHOR: Arun Kundnani

Arun Kundnani is a writer based in New York. He is the author of The Muslims are Coming! Islamophobia, Extremism, and the Domestic War on Terror (New York, NY: Verso, 2014) and The End of Tolerance: Racism in 21st century Britain (London: Pluto, 2007). A former editor of the journal Race & Class, he was previosuly a scholar-in-residence at the Schomburg Center for Research in Black Culture at the New York Public Library. This study was informed by discussions with a number of scholars and activists, especially Amna Akbar, Nick Buxton, John Feffer, Deepa Kumar, Aviva Stahl, and Jeanne Theoharis.

DESIGN: Karen Paalman

Published by Transnational Institute

Amsterdam, June 2021

Contents of the report may be quoted or reproduced for non-commercial purposes, provided that the source of information is properly cited. TNI would appreciate receiving a copy or link of the text in which this document is used or cited. Please note that for some images the copyright may lie elsewhere and copyright conditions of those images should be based on the copyright terms of the original source.

www.tni.org/copyright

Table of contents

Introduction	4
The US's racial security logic	6
Mourning for America	8
The coming dangers	10
Collective amnesia	11
The hubris of the US's China policy	13
The war on terror brought home	16
Disaster nationalism	20
Seize the time	22

Introduction

While the Covid-19 pandemic raged in 2020, at least fifteen million people participated in Black Lives Matter actions across the US.¹ This movement represented a coming to terms with the US's history of racist violence. The generation derided as "woke" has begun to understand that war, prisons, and borders do not advance the well-being of the majority of people in the US, that turning the US into an "armed lifeboat" is no solution to climate crisis and zoonotic pandemics, and that there is no trickle down of wealth under racial capitalism, even for most white people. Those who have come of age in the aftermath of the financial crisis of 2008/9 are moving on from the false image of an exceptionally virtuous US.

As with any movement, within it there are various motivations and orientations. Of particular note is the abolitionist approach that has shaped much recent Black-led mass struggle, influenced by Black feminist politics and queer organizing - and the radical notions of care that these traditions embody.2 Abolitionism is a mode of political thinking and practice that has emerged from twenty years of organizing against the prison-industrial complex by groups such as Critical Resistance.3 Abolishing prisons and defunding the police are its most prominent aims but opposition to border violence and militarism has also been important. Abolitionism locates policing and incarceration within a broader set of structures that includes borders and military violence deployed abroad. Fifteen years ago, one of the leading thinkers on abolitionism, Angela Davis, called for anti-prisons organizing work to expand to take on the global imprisonment networks of the War on Terror. 4 Today, groups such as Dissenters are organizing against the entirety of the US's national security infrastructure from a Black abolitionist perspective.5

At the core of abolitionist politics is an attempt to reconceptualize the notion of security.

The logic that dominates the criminal-legal system, argue abolitionists, involves thinking of harm as a problem that can be solved through officially sanctioned punitive violence. This has two consequences. First, it means that the criminallegal system intensifies rather than reduces the circulation of violence, giving rise, in turn, to demands for more police and more prisons - a perpetual motion of criminalization. Second, it means that attention is diverted from examining the underlying social and economic causes of what we call "crime." Prisons instead serve to screen off the social problems that result from the "unmanageable political economy" of global capitalism.6 But in doing so, those problems are worsened. The massive expansion in the number of prisons and the militarization of law enforcement are not responses to increased crime but an integral part of neoliberalism, which involves declaring large numbers of people as "surplus." Prisons are ways of hiding such people from view and forgetting about the social questions they invoke; racism is essential to this process.

In such circumstances, abolitionists argue, calls to reform prisons and police forces to make them more humane can do more harm than good. So, too, do calls to differentiate more effectively between those who deserve to be incarcerated and those who do not. Such calls avoid a reflection on the root causes of the problems that prisons and police pretend to solve. Instead, abolitionism proposes the creation of an "array of social institutions that would begin to solve the social problems that set people on the track to prison, thereby helping to render the prison obsolete."7 This broader sense of security would involve meeting educational, childcare, housing, and healthcare

needs as well as decriminalizing drug use, sex work, and migration. By also creating a justice system based on reparation and reconciliation rather than retribution and vengeance, there would ultimately be no need for prisons.8

Of course, achieving that goal is not an immediate possibility. For now, the question is how to push for reforms to the criminal-legal system that move in the direction of defunding and disbanding. The answer will depend upon local context and the balance of political forces. As well as building power through grassroots organizing, electoral initiatives will also play a role. The Movement for Black Lives coalition's Electoral Justice Project, for example, has proposed the Breathe Act, legislation that would defund federal incarceration and law enforcement, abolish the Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) and Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA), fund community-led, non-punitive approaches to public safety, retroactively decriminalize drug use, invest in education, healthcare, housing, and environmental justice, and extend workers' rights.9 The work of imagining alternatives to the criminallegal system is ongoing.

What is striking, however, is the generative possibilities of applying an abolitionist approach not only domestically within the US but also to its agencies of global security. In this, abolitionism draws upon the legacies of a Black internationalist politics in the US. For the Student Non-Violent Coordinating Committee (SNCC) in the late 1960s, for example, the Black freedom struggle in the US was one element in an international movement for liberation, from Vietnam to Puerto Rico and Palestine.¹⁰ As SNCC chair H. Rap Brown put it: "There is no difference between Harlem and Puerto Rico, or Harlem and Vietnam."11 In other words, there is an overlap between the structures of police violence at home and the structures of military violence abroad. Like its criminal-legal system, the US's military actions abroad spread rather than reduce violence, in ways that are often organized through racism. And they distract us from addressing the

social and ecological problems the planet faces. Abolitionism implies that framing discussion on US military actions in terms of which kinds of "intervention" are legitimate and which are not is a limiting horizon that hides from view the structural drivers of endless war. Likewise, discussing who should be constrained by borders and who should not means avoiding reflection on the role that borders play in our social and economic systems and what the alternatives might be.



An abolitionist framework entails understanding that genuine security does not result from the elimination of threats but from the presence of collective wellbeing.

An abolitionist framework entails understanding that genuine security does not result from the elimination of threats but from the presence of collective wellbeing. It advocates building institutions that foster the social and ecological relationships needed to live dignified lives, rather than reactively identifying groups of people who are seen as threatening. It holds that true security rests not on dominance but on solidarity, at both the personal and the international levels. Only from an internationalist perspective can security problems like climate change and pandemic diseases be addressed.

In the long term, it is illusory to achieve security for one group of people at another's expense.12 In policy terms, an abolitionist approach would imply a progressive defunding and shrinking of the US's bloated military, intelligence, and border infrastructure, and the construction of alternative institutions that can provide collective security in the face of environmental and social dangers.

In the following pages, it is argued that a politics of abolitionism offers the best approach to overcoming the failures of US national security policy. More than calls to abolish individual national security agencies, abolitionism offers a conceptual framework within which the concept of security can be rethought and actions taken towards a deep transformation of policy-making. This study begins by analyzing the dominant racial security logic that has shaped US policy and some of the defensive reflexes that have blocked efforts to bring about change. It then applies an abolitionist analysis to the Biden administration's emerging national security policies. While national security is currently organized in response to a range of threats - such as Russia, cyber-attacks, "failed states," and nuclear proliferation – this study focuses in particular on China and the far Right as new threat narratives. The limitations of the US's securitized approach to climate and pandemic crises are then discussed. Finally, some suggestions are made as to how an alternative security politics might emerge in the US.

The US's racial security logic

The US currently spends over US\$1 trillion a year on national security. This amount, spread across military, intelligence, and border agencies, is over twice what it would cost to provide both COVID-19 vaccines to everyone in the world and a global safety net to prevent anyone from falling into poverty because of the virus. 13 The Department of Defense budget alone comprises more than half of all federal discretionary spending each year. The US military deploys 2 million men and women across at least 800 military bases in 90 countries

and territories around the world. It conducted covert military operations in 154 countries in 2020.14 It maintains an estimated arsenal of 3,800 nuclear warheads and, in the coming years, plans to spend roughly \$100 billion to purchase 600 more nuclear missiles from defense corporation Northrop Grumman.15 The US military is the world's single largest institutional producer of greenhouse gases. In 2017, the Pentagon was responsible for more greenhouse gas emissions than entire countries such as Sweden, Denmark, and Portugal.¹⁶ Beyond the military, the present-day US national security system includes agencies that were forged in the early Cold War, such as the Central Intelligence Agency and the National Security Council, as well as more recent creations of the Wars on Drugs and Terror, such as the Drug Enforcement Agency and the Department of Homeland Security. With global frameworks like the War on Terror and War on Drugs, involving relationships of intelligence sharing, training, arms exports, and financial assistance, the US is able to draw other states into its security machinery, driving spirals of conflict across Latin America, the Middle East, South Asia, and Africa. The United States remains the world's largest arms exporter, with its share of arms exports rising to over a third of the global total in the last five years.17



The scale of this infrastructure is almost completely accepted as the taken-forgranted background to US foreign policymaking. To question it is to place oneself outside of what is considered legitimate opinion in elite US politics.

In the neoliberal era, the national security system has incorporated a web of private security corporations involved in weapons manufacturing, military logistics, the provision of mercenaries and other armed personnel, cyberwarfare, border fortification, and surveillance technology. At one remove from these corporations is the array of Wall Street investors who profit from the taxpayer-funded national security system.

Threaded through this consensus is an ideological process that involves identifying and dominating "bad actors" - whether they are embodied in nationstates or insurgent movements. The frameworks through which these "bad actors" are conceived have foundations in the racial and colonial history of the US. Today, they have a global reach. From the frontier wars of the colonial period to the War on Terror, the construction of threats to security has involved what Michael Rogin calls the "fantasy of savage violence," the fear that racially subordinated groups would inflict their barbarism on the civilized.¹⁸ Rebellions against racial and colonial domination are the indispensable emergencies around which US security policy and practice has usually been organized. Some of these emergencies are real, some exaggerated, and some entirely imagined. Their racial elements might be explicit or submerged. In any case, they provide opportunities for the mythic heroes of US expansion to exact racial revenge or rescue.¹⁹ This involves what Franco Fornari describes as "the incredible paradox that the most important security function is not to defend ourselves from an external enemy, but to find a real enemy."20 In a sense, the US has never stopped fighting "savages" at its frontiers, even as the frontier expanded to the global battlefields of the Cold War, War on Terror, and War on Drugs.²¹ The enemy in each case is characterized by an ascribed inherent failure to follow "civilized" rules of conflict. To conservatives, the enemy is of necessity alien to the values of Western civilization; to liberals, the enemy fails to uphold democracy and human rights.

But these political differences conceal an implicit solidarity: with few exceptions, conservatives and liberals agree that national security means absolute domination over less civilized enemies. In this way, the US national security system proclaims its own innocence and virtue while it is, as Martin Luther King, Jr., pointed out in 1967, "the greatest purveyor of violence in the world."22

In the first decades of the twentieth century, observes Robert Vitalis, "international relations meant race relations."23 Over the course of the century, the US increasingly fought "wars without end, made on false promises of security and waged against ever shifting spectral enemies, driven by ideologies of order and counter-insurgency and by policies to contain and quarantine the effects of global poverty," as Avery Gordon has written.²⁴ At the same time, a directly racial security calculus was refined into an ideologically and criminologically defined conception of threats: communists, terrorists, rogue states, Islamic extremists, drug cartels, and illegal immigrants. Yet the traces of racial categorization remained. The techniques of surveillance and propaganda increasingly deployed by the US security system were first cultivated in an organized way in the US colonial administration of the Philippines at the turn of the twentieth century. They were then brought back to the US and applied domestically with the wave of "red scares" after World War I. Alfred McCoy writes that: "After years of pacifying an overseas empire where race was the frame for perception and action, colonial veterans came home to turn the same lens on America, seeing its ethnic communities not as fellow citizens but as internal colonies requiring coercive controls."25 In the Cold War, racism played a critical role in the ideological production of an image of communism as the enemy.26 The Soviet system was understood to be not a product of European history but "traditional Oriental despotism plus modern technology."27 To the FBI of the 1920s, immigrant Jews were agents of anarchist and communist subversion; to the

FBI of the 1960s, Black liberation was a hidden communist plot; to the FBI of the 2000s, Muslim political association was a precursor to terrorism.²⁸

Alongside its official rhetoric of counter-terrorism and counter-insurgency, the War on Terror conjured the ghosts of Jim Crow segregation and settler colonialism. When celebratory photos of tortured prisoners at Abu Ghraib emerged, there was an unmistakeable resemblance to postcards of lynching parties from a century before. For Iraq war advocate Robert Kaplan, "The war on terrorism was really about taming the frontier." Yale University professor of military history John Lewis Gaddis argued that the war on Iraq had its origins in the wars that cleansed the US frontier of "native Americans, pirates, marauders, and other free agents." And when Deputy Assistant Attorney General John Yoo wrote his 2003 memo seeking to justify torture, it was to an 1873 case of Modoc Indian prisoners that he turned for a legal precedent. Not for nothing was the operation to kill Osama bin Laden known as Geronimo.29

But the weight of history does not fully explain the modalities of US national security policy and practice in the neoliberal era. Neoliberalism depends upon racially coded global divisions of labor that render vast swathes of the human population superfluous to capitalist production. Projects of racist policing, mass incarceration, border militarization, and counter-terrorism are directed at managing this "surplus" humanity under neoliberalism – from the dramatic expansion in border regimes, with their huge death tolls in the deserts to the south of the United States, and their warehousing of millions of refugees in camps conveniently far from the West, to the global infrastructures of counter-insurgency, such as the War on Terror and War on Drugs, each causing the needless deaths of hundreds of thousands.³⁰ This, in turn, provides a material basis for recurring upsurges of nationalism and racism that flourish in the ruins of neoliberalism's dismantling of collective democratic action.31

This emphasis on security under neoliberalism has offered a new basis for the legitimacy of government itself. As former Chair of the Federal Reserve, Alan Greenspan, told the Zürich daily Tages-Anzeiger in 2007, "thanks to globalization, policy decisions in the US have been largely replaced by global market forces. National security aside, it hardly makes any difference who will be the next president."32 In other words, because economic policy is usually subsumed in global markets, neoliberal governments find it hard to derive consent from claiming to increase citizens' material well-being; instead, it is easier to legitimize themselves through claims of protecting citizens from myriad terrible dangers - namely "national security." Racially marked populations who have been dispossessed by neoliberalism are then cast as new sources of danger, in the form of terrorists, migrants, or criminals.33 Neoliberal political contest becomes a matter of parties competing over the identification of threats and the implementation of spectacles of violence in response. The result is a political culture bent out of shape: national security has an overbearing presence in policy-making circles but one that mainly sustains a fantasy of domination and avoids any coming to terms with the structural failures of neoliberalism.

Mourning for America

Such a situation is not unique to the US but is a tendency wherever neoliberalism dominates. However, the US context is distinguished by an ideological attachment to the fantasy of a neverending 1990s, when, in the aftermath of the Cold War, US exceptionalism seemed to have made possible a stable, US-dominated world order, before China's twenty-first century ascent to superpower status. The delusion of returning to the US "primacy" of the 1990s has long since become obsolete as a viable means of providing national security. Yet in the Washington policy-making process, alternatives to such a strategy are simply not credible.³⁴ By not facing up to the irreversibility

of its geopolitical decline and the environmental and social challenges it now confronts, the US is putting off a collective mourning for the loss of an America that was loved but no longer exists. This failure to grapple with the early end of the American century finds expression in liberal calls for a return to a "rules-based international system" - code for 1990s-style globalization – as much as in Trump's call to "make America great again." Refusing to come to terms with the collapse of a fantasy of American omnipotence produces a melancholic paralysis in the face of social and environmental dangers, even as the US national security system lashes out against the current list of targets: China, Russia, Venezuela, and Iran.35

To fully confront the passing of the US's unchallenged dominance would also have to mean recognizing the various forms of injustice - white supremacy, settler colonialism, and imperial warfare - through which that dominance was established. But there are powerful forces working hard to ward off the knowledge that the US's history of racial conquest and violence is morally indefensible. This requires increasingly elaborate defensive mechanisms that aim at suppressing awareness of this violence or else locating its origins elsewhere.³⁶ One such mechanism is to acknowledge that the US's power rests on a vast capacity for military violence but present it as a necessary reaction to a dangerous world of terrorists, drug traffickers, and rogue states. US violence is thus projected onto the personalities of fanatical racial enemies, enabling the US to maintain a self-image of innocence and beneficence. Another mechanism is the manic disavowal of calls for a reassessment of the US's place in the world. That disavowal is imposed all the more forcefully when dissent comes from people of African, Asian, Latin American, or Middle Eastern origin who bring a knowledge of the catastrophic effects of US foreign policy in these regions. For conservatives, the changing ethnic make-up of the US population raises the question of whether a majority in the future will instinctively uphold a patriotic idea of American virtue or instead feel

loyalties to countries of origin that have been on the receiving end of US violence. Minnesota Democrat Congresswoman Ilhan Omar, for example, has criticized Israeli settlements and military attacks, called for a reduction in US military bases, and challenged the record of the US foreign policy establishment, questioning Trump appointee Elliott Abrams on his earlier support for the US's enabling of the mass killing of civilians in El Salvador in the 1980s.³⁷ In response, she has attracted a flurry of Islamophobic attacks, from claims that she supports terrorism to allegations that she married her brother for immigration purposes.38 The conservative rage at Omar projects onto her all the repressed discomfort at the truths about US violence that she has articulated.

Liberals defended Omar but the way they tended to do so points to a different defense mechanism. They argued that, because her Somali family chose to come to the US, she ought to be seen as an embodiment of the US's values of inclusion that enable immigrant success rather than as a symbol of Islamic extremism. In doing so, the discussion is reframed as a question of diversity who legitimately belongs within US elites - rather than a question of what kinds of foreign policies those elites implement. This becomes another mechanism for containing Omar's message and turning her instead into an ideal figure to help liberals manage their own anxieties: her story becomes one of racial adversity overcome, affirming the imminence of the US's redemption. Images of elite diversity then are another way of postponing a confrontation with the deeper structures of the US's racial security logic. The emphasis the Biden administration has placed upon appointing persons of color to senior positions - proposing the most diverse cabinet in US history - reflects this.39 President Biden has made restoring liberal notions of American virtue a major plank of his platform but the self-doubt that accompanies such notions cannot be easily suppressed. The liberal claim that Trump does not represent America coexists uneasily with the suspicion that, in his racism,

sexism, and crass flaunting of law and decency, he really does. Only when the full violence of the US's racial security logic has been forced to the surface and come to terms with can a true process of reconciliation begin.

The coming dangers

The gap between the official US narratives of national security and the actual security needs of ordinary people has become palpable. Over the coming decades, there will be three major dangers to human and other life on the planet: the climate crisis, zoonotic pandemics, and the social breakdowns resulting from unabated racial capitalism. Unless these interlocking dangers are addressed, ever larger numbers of people will be rendered deeply insecure, facing disease, destitution, and displacement; the logic of the "free market" will continue to hollow out the capacity to achieve democratic change; and the distribution of resources and violence will be shaped by burgeoning racisms and nationalisms.

The consequences of the fossil fuel economy's heating of the planet are cataclysmic. A sixth mass species extinction episode has already begun, what one study calls "biological annihilation" of the ecosystems essential to human well-being.40 The oceans, absorbing a third of carbon dioxide emissions, are acidifying at a rate that exceeds any known change in ocean chemistry for at least 800,000 years, destroying the coral reefs that have served as "cradles of evolution" throughout the Earth's biological history.⁴¹ Not since the dinosaurs became extinct have so many land and ocean species and populations died out so fast.⁴²

The North Pole, which has existed as floating ice for millions of years, has melted by around 15 per cent since the 1970s. We are a few decades away from the Arctic sea ice disappearing entirely in the summer months. Glaciers, which respond to long-term temperature change rather than single warm years, are also melting at a dramatic rate.

Tree stumps and even human remains that have been preserved in ice for thousands of years are being revealed while the great rivers that originate in glaciers, such as the Indus and Ganges in India, are changing course, putting millions of people at risk of flooding. Across the world, there are now six times as many disasters caused by floods and windstorms as there were in the 1960s. Rising sea levels have already forced inhabitants to abandon islands in the Pacific. Over the coming decades, large parts of major cities worldwide will be flooded and the 100 million people who currently live less than one meter above sea level will likely see their homes become uninhabitable.⁴³ Even modest global warming could expose large fractions of the human population to unbearable heat waves. If current trajectories continue, entire regions of the planet will be too hot for humans and other mammals to survive.44 The World Health Organization estimates that, between 2030 and 2050, approximately a quarter of a million people will die each year due to climate change-related increases in heat exposure in elderly people, as well as increases in diarrheal disease, malaria, dengue, coastal flooding, and childhood stunting.⁴⁵



An average US citizen causes as much carbon to be emitted into the atmosphere as at least 500 citizens of Ethiopia, Chad, Afghanistan, Mali, Cambodia, or Burundi.46 Emissions within the US also vary substantially by social class: household emissions in affluent suburbs are 15 times higher than nearby less well-off neighborhoods.⁴⁷ Yet global heating will have its largest effects on the poor, especially in sub-Saharan Africa and South

Asia, where environmental devastation is overlaid on longstanding histories of colonial dispossession. Reductions in rainfall and increasing drought will severely affect agricultural production in these regions, adding substantially to the numbers who go hungry.48 Even in the wealthier countries, the poor will be the most vulnerable to annual coastal flooding, heat waves, and the depletion of ecosystems.

The heating of the planet is itself one of the underlying causes of zoonotic pandemics, such as Covid-19, along with environmental destruction caused by land clearing, deforestation, intense agriculture, and the trade and consumption of wildlife. A panel of the world's leading experts in epidemiology, zoology, public health, and disease ecology has warned that pandemics represent an existential threat to the health and welfare of people across the planet and that they are becoming more frequent. "Without preventative strategies," they write, "pandemics will emerge more often, spread more rapidly, kill more people, and affect the global economy with more devastating impact than ever before."49 At the time of writing, in May 2021, 3.3 million people have lost their lives to Covid-19 around the world.⁵⁰ In the US, over half a million have died, the equivalent of a 9/11 attack repeated 190 times.51

Interlocking with the climate crisis and the emergence of pandemics is the form of unabated capitalism neoliberalism - that has become dominant since the 1970s. Over this period, corporations have had free rein to inflict environmental destruction on an epic scale, causing climate breakdown and an increase in zoonotic pandemics. Moreover, neoliberalism's politics of market individualism have squeezed the ability to act collectively through democratic institutions to solve social and environmental problems.⁵² Among the consequences of this are the ongoing political failure to prevent environmental threats to human life, the weakening of the public healthcare systems needed to mitigate the consequences of environmental destruction, and a return to gilded age levels of economic inequality.

In the United States, the national security system has utterly failed to deal with these three dangers and instead continues to pursue the fantasy of securing itself through the unchallenged domination of the world. The general pattern is that US policies exacerbate the insecurities they are ostensibly designed to minimize. It is a record of failure that can only be described as pathological.

The United States must make a choice: either ever deepening chaos and disorder as the forces of environmental and social destruction continue to ravage or a transition to a new mode of security politics that addresses the drivers of catastrophe.

Collective amnesia

President Biden's administration does not represent a fundamental break with the logic of racial security so much as an attempt to reverse the visible excesses of the Trump period and embed new notions of threat in the policy-making process, particularly in relation to China and the far Right. His ending of the Muslim ban, returning the US to membership of the World Health Organization, and rejoining the Paris climate accords point back to the Obama period. Some of the Trump-era counterterrorism policies are being amended but there is no prospect of a deeper reevaluation.53 Like Trump and Obama before him, President Biden campaigned on an end to the "forever wars;" it is probable that he will likewise fail to follow through on this pledge. He has continued policies of devastating sanctions on Iran and Venezuela, and his support for Israeli aggression is not tempered with even the rhetorical condemnation of settlements that marked presidential statements before Trump.54

On immigration policy, a flurry of executive orders signal a break with Trump policies but the bipartisan border industrial complex will remain in place. The major shift will be the growing deployment of "smart borders" that Democratic Party-donating security corporations have been pushing for. The US-Mexico border will be less like a single fortified line on the map and more like a dispersed system of surveillance technology with violence outsourced to the Mexican side. The violence that borders perpetrate will continue but it will more often be hidden from view.55

Aside from the specifics of its national security policies, the Biden administration is orchestrating a transition to a new repertoire of threat narratives. The major paradigm of the last two decades, the War on Terror, is no longer able to mobilize public consent for the national security infrastructure. Donald Trump's proposal for a Muslim ban in the 2016 presidential election campaign made explicit what had been implicit throughout the George W. Bush and Barack Obama years of the War on Terror – that Muslims should be suspected of extremism by virtue of their religious identity. But anti-Muslim sentiment barely registered in Trump's 2020 re-election campaign.



The tendency is for a purposeful forgetting of the War on Terror's devastating toll and catastrophic failures. Collective amnesia is always a feature of such transitional moments in which old threats evaporate and new ones are forged into public culture.

If its aim was to reduce the number of lives lost to terrorism, then the War on Terror has been monstrously counter-productive: the number of people worldwide who died from terrorist activity increased ninefold between 2000 and 2015, according to a mainstream definition of terrorism.⁵⁶ No-one knows the exact number but over a million men, women, and children probably died needlessly as a result of the US's wars fought as part of the War on Terror.⁵⁷ Rather than reducing violence, the War on Terror intensified conflict. This was because its architects never grappled with the root causes of "jihadist" political violence: the US's propping up of authoritarian regimes such as in Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, and Egypt; support for Israel's military occupation of Palestine; and US direct warfare in Iraq, Afghanistan, Pakistan, and so on. Instead, they preferred to remove these political factors from their understanding of their adversaries and instead rely upon a superficial but convenient formula of radicalization by extremist religious ideology.58

Moreover, within the US, the War on Terror dramatically expanded the organized racial suspicion and demonization of Muslims, expressed most intensely through law enforcement surveillance, targeting, and prosecution. 59 The US now intends to move on from this grim legacy. No lessons will be learned. None of the planners and cheerleaders for the industrial slaughter of the poor in the Middle East, South Asia, and Africa will be held to account. In this transition, the security infrastructure of the War on Terror is not being dismantled. The US military prison at Guantánamo Bay remains

open: its prisoners, unconvicted of any crime, are destined to spend the rest of their lives caged as walking memorials to a now forgotten security project. The statute books still contain authoritarian counter-terrorism legislation – for example, enabling overreaching "material support" charges that criminalize Islamic speech and association.⁶⁰ The global deployment of military force in the name of the War on Terror continues: the US conducted counterterrorism operations in 85 countries between 2018 and 2020.61

So long as the root causes of conflict remain unaddressed, the cycle of violence that we call "terrorism" and "counter-terrorism" will continue.

Moreover, the anti-Muslim racism that was fueled by the War on Terror is still with us.⁶² Indeed, the logic of the War on Terror has enabled distinctive incarnations of anti-Muslim racism to appear in Myanmar, Thailand, Sri Lanka, and India, where Muslims have been scapegoated for the spread of Covid-19. In China, the import of the War on Terror paradigm has led to the intense surveillance of religious identity, the closure and demolition of mosques, and the mass internment of Muslims in de-radicalization camps in Xinjiang. These methods have been accurately described as an "extension of Western methods."63 With an irony that is rarely noted, the same networks of think-tanks, journalists, and court intellectuals who developed the War on Terror security regime, which China subsequently adopted, are now hailing authoritarianism in Xinjiang as one of the reasons why the US must center its national security policy upon the threat of China.

The hubris of the US's China policy

The idea of a Chinese threat has long roots in US security culture, running through late nineteenthcentury and early twentieth-century racist campaigns against Chinese immigrants, and through to the anti-communism of the early Cold War. In the 1990s, US neoconservatives argued that the focus of US "strategic competition" would shift in the twenty-first century from Europe to East Asia, where a militarily and economically rising China threatened to become a "great-power competitor" of the US or tie the West into a deep and long "clash of civilizations."64 However, the dominant assumption in US policy in the 1990s and 2000s was that China was peacefully integrating into the US-led international system, symbolized by its application to join the World Trade Organization in 1995. It was thought that the entry into the world economy of hundreds of millions of low-wage Chinese workers would enable US corporations to restrain their labor costs. At the same time, the dollars China acquired through its exports would be reinvested with US banks and government bonds, providing the capital for a credit boom in the West. This "globalization" was meant to provide incentives for China to accept US hegemony while the size of the US military remained a deterrence to any challenge to its dominance. Moreover, it was assumed that the more China's economy developed, the more it would become dependent upon US consumption and investment, and therefore the less it would be a potential threat.65

By the late 2000s, it was clear that the China policy had been based on an illusion. Globalization now looked less like a means of securing US hegemony and more like a decentering of the West, as East Asia threatened to overtake the US and Europe as the most important region of the capitalist system. Rather than China open the doors to US corporations, Google and Facebook were barred. China enjoyed tremendous growth from its

manufacture of goods for Western consumers and, when the US's credit-fueled consumption collapsed with the financial crisis of 2008/9, China's model of state-led industrial development appeared more resilient than US-style free markets. China was not emulating the US but pursuing its own form of modernization that fuses state planning and global capitalism. That fusion does not offer a single model for other ruling elites to adopt but its success in China has nevertheless encouraged countries to develop alternatives to Anglo-Saxon neoliberalism. Even in the West, it is now commonplace for states to pursue massive fiscal stimulus, active industrial policies, and other interventions to secure market positions for local enterprises in a tightly-competitive global environment.

As it became obvious that the US's China policy was not having the intended effects, a transformation in elite thinking ensued. President Obama's 2012 "pivot to Asia" strategy sought to contain China's rise through strengthening military alliances with Japan, Australia, and the Philippines. The new mood of disappointment was summed up in a widely read 2018 article in Foreign Affairs by Kurt Campbell, architect of the Asia pivot policy and now President Biden's senior official for Asia policy, and Ely Ratner, who was nominated by Biden to be the Pentagon's principal adviser on China. They wrote: "The assumption that deepening commercial, diplomatic, and cultural ties would transform China's internal development and external behavior has been a bedrock of U.S. strategy. Even those in U.S. policy circles who were skeptical of China's intentions still shared the underlying belief that U.S. power and hegemony could readily mold China to the United States' liking." But that assumption collapsed, the authors noted. The "liberal international order has failed to lure or bind China as powerfully as expected. China has instead pursued its own course, belying a range of American expectations in the process."66 The current conception of China as engaged in a "great power competition" with the US - as the 2017 National Security Strategy put it – stems from this disappointment with the

earlier more co-operative policy.⁶⁷ President Trump's apparent obsession with the threat of China was mocked by liberals during the 2016 presidential campaign. Yet his policy of steadily escalating a trade war - causing a drop in trade between the two countries of \$100 billion - enjoyed bipartisan support.68 The last few years have seen a speedy and dramatic shift in the foreign policy elite's views on China. As a result, Trump's more hostile China policy was one of the only aspects of his agenda that had Democrat support in Congress.⁶⁹

On the right, Republican Senator Tom Cotton has proposed "a strategy of targeted decoupling," in which the US would seek to undo its economic integration with China by restoring domestic manufacturing.70 Meanwhile Frank Gaffney, of the Center for Security Policy, who has been a key figure promoting anti-Muslim conspiracy theories in the War on Terror over the last two decades, has joined forces with Steve Bannon, President Trump's former chief strategist, to mobilize for strong sanctions against Chinese state-owned enterprises, with the aim of denying them access to US capital markets.71 Former CIA officers and the pro-Trump Claremont Institute are active in their new organization, the Committee on the Present Danger: China.72 While "America first" conservatives like Bannon and neoconservatives like Gaffney see the Chinese Communist Party as an entirely rogue entity, liberal DC policy-makers advocate returning it to the subordinate and cooperative role it had in the world system in the 1990s and 2000s. For example, a study recently published by the Atlantic Council, a mainstream think-tank historically associated with NATO, argues that the most important challenge facing the US is "the rise of an increasingly authoritarian China under President and General Secretary Xi Jinping." Prior to Xi, the report argues, "China aimed to join the existing international order, not to remake it in China's own image. Now, however, the mission for US China strategy should be to see China return to its pre-2013 path — i.e., the pre-Xi strategic status quo." This return to the illusions of 1990s-style globalization is supposed to be achieved through an ideological attack on the Chinese model, maintaining military and technological superiority, and offering incentives to Asian allies to form an anti-Chinese alliance.73

Perhaps the last person in DC's policy circles to get hawkish on China was President Biden. He began his election campaign as a supporter of co-operation. China is "not competition for us" he stated and boasted of the hours he had spent with Xi Jinping as vice-president. But through 2020 he was "reprogrammed" on China, according to an advisor.⁷⁴ By the end of the campaign, Biden had called Xi a "thug" and released a China-bashing video.75 Then, when the Biden administration's secretary of state Tony Blinken was appointed, he told the Senate Foreign Relations Committee that President Trump "was right" to take a tougher tone against China.⁷⁶ Senate Majority Leader Charles Schumer has reportedly been working on legislation that seeks to counter China's rise through bolstering US manufacturing and supply chains, among other measures.⁷⁷ Today, a consensus pervades both party leaderships that China is the pre-eminent threat to US interests. The infrastructure of US foreign policy focus upon China that has been built up in recent years will largely remain in place – new tariffs, new sanctions, and new intelligence units, such as the "China initiative" at the Justice Department, which racially profiles scientists of Chinese descent.⁷⁸ Meanwhile Congress is supporting the Pacific Deterrence Initiative, a massive Pentagon effort to counter China with more military resources in the Indo-Pacific area.⁷⁹ Once again, the US is conjuring the specter of an uncivilized enemy that is rebelling against its allocated place in the global racial hierarchy.

The broad mobilization against China among US foreign policy-makers is striking for two reasons. First, the conflict with China is playing out primarily in a struggle over who determines the rules of and controls the infrastructure of global trade,

especially in relation to the new circuits of digitized data, such as broadband cellular networks. This is a guite different form of conflict from either the Cold War or earlier "great power" competition in Europe. China is entangled with the global economy in a way the Soviet Union never was - notions of a new Cold War miss the mark. Nor is it a conflict of escalating trade barriers that points towards national economic isolation. Rather, trade barriers are paradoxically one weapon that states are using to shape the growth in global trade in their favor. The US's recent ban on China's Xinjiang cotton, for example, was justified by citing human rights violations against Muslims in China's Xinjiang region. But it has also apparently increased global demand for US cotton.80 In fact, the measures being taken by the US to constrain China are all designed to benefit US corporations that operate globally.81 This is why Wall Street, while instinctively nervous of trade barriers, has not actively opposed the US's measures against China.

Second, there is the unquestioned assumption that the US should prevent China from matching the US's military or economic strength, even if measured solely within the East Asian region. Neoconservatives, "America first" conservatives, and elite liberals all remain attached to the belief that the US can and should attain the level of dominance it enjoyed at the end of the Cold War. But the triumph of the US-led "liberal international order" in the 1990s was the product of a fleeting and unusual set of circumstances - not a stable endpoint to the logic to history. The long-term trend is of US relative decline. China's rise is not a product of the last decade but reflects a century-long tendency of the ebbing of Western power, beginning with Japan's defeat of Russia in the war of 1905, the first time in the modern era that an Asian country had fought off a European power. Since then, Western geopolitical power has been gradually eroded through a mixture of anticolonial nationalisms, state-led industrialization, and export-driven growth. Capitalism continues to mediate social life around the world but its

universalism has rendered it multicultural and no longer a signifier of Western expansion. China already has a larger number of people than the US among the wealthiest 10 per cent of the world population.82 Militarily, the US remains absolutely dominant but the defeats in Afghanistan and Iraq indicate the practical limits of that power in the twenty-first century.

The US will be unable to reverse the trend of decline through trade wars, sanctions, military spending, or "battles of ideas." The more these measures are applied, the more they will simply encourage China to reduce its dependence on exports and limit the access of US corporations to the Chinese market. If the rule of the Communist Party comes to an end in China, it will be due to internal factors - especially the growing assertiveness of its workers - that US corporations have as much of an interest in discouraging as the Chinese Communist Party does. In the end, the US's China policy is based on the fantasy that, if only the right policies can be found, the US's predominance can be restored and sustained indefinitely.83 Nevertheless, the China policy is having real effects: in East Asia, the risk of military conflict is increasing and trade and diplomatic relations are being reshaped in ways that are hard to predict; in the US, defense and security corporations are profiting through the ramping up of military spending, accruing resources that could otherwise be spent on addressing health, housing, and educational needs; and anti-Asian racism has been exacerbated.84

There is an urgent need for progressives in the US to oppose the emerging policy on China before it leads to an unnecessary, unwinnable, and wasteful conflict. It will be necessary to advocate from a third space between the camps of Washington and Beijing, rather than fall into the bad faith position of defending the Chinese Communist Party as the wronged party.

Progressives should demand that trade and territorial disputes be resolved through the mediation of multilateral institutions like the United Nations and call upon the governments of the world's two largest economies to strengthen multilateral approaches to climate and pandemic crises. Alongside such demands, progressives in the US should forge solidarity with those in China fighting for democratic rights, minority rights, and workers' rights.



The war on terror brought home

Apart from China, the other threat narrative that has emerged as especially significant in this moment is the far Right. In this case, there is no doubt that the far Right is a genuine danger to democracy in the US. Moreover, the attention being paid to this threat is not the result of a process of racial demonization but appears to be the opposite: an attempt to counter white supremacy in the US. However, there are good reasons to pause and reflect more carefully before embracing the newly emerging agenda of tackling white nationalist groups as a form of domestic terrorism.

The US far Right is a gun-carrying mass movement consisting of hundreds of armed militia groups spread evenly across the country.85 The Oath Keepers, just one such group, is thought to have 25,000 participants.86 There is no reliable figure of the total number of armed participants in far-Right groups in the US but it is likely to be in the hundreds of thousands.87 Beyond its active participants, the movement appears to enjoy the support of around ten per cent of the US adult population: approximately 30 million people believe the individuals who stormed the Capitol on January 6 were protecting democracy.88 This far-Right support base is not the "white working class" but made up of small- and medium-sized business owners, the fairly wealthy self-employed, and former and current law enforcement, immigration, prison, and military personnel.89 It is over-represented in Congress by the 147 Republicans who voted to overturn the 2020 presidential election result after the Capitol attack.⁹⁰ Apart from the racist attacks the far Right in the US carries out, including at the border, it has also targeted the infrastructure of the Black freedom movement. In 2019, for example, the far Right burnt down the main building of the Highlander Center in Tennessee, a key institution of the civil rights movement. Decades worth of historical documents, speeches, artifacts, and other memorabilia were destroyed.91

By the time Congress pursued the second impeachment of Donald Trump in January 2021, over ten thousand National Guard troops were in place at the Capitol in anticipation of far-Right violence. A US soldier and veteran of the Iraq war who was deployed to defend the Capitol asked a reporter: "Are we really in the US or are we overseas on duty?"92 He was onto something. Kathleen Belew has demonstrated that the rise of the far Right in the US is strongly connected to the US's wars abroad. After the Vietnam war, a white power movement came together among veterans, uniting the Ku Klux Klan, neo-Nazis, skinheads, and other activists. Since then, the movement has thrived in

the backwash of the US's endless but unsuccessful wars.93 To its participants, this far-Right movement offers an explanation for US military defeats: it says the US has been weakened by succumbing to hidden global forces and through demographic change - what it calls the "great replacement" of whites by others. It also proposes a course of action for anyone who knows how to use a weapon: bring the war home to fight the domestic enemies responsible for undermining the US.

The War on Terror has supercharged this process. It has renewed official approval of the notion that racial enemies need to be surveilled, tracked, and dominated through violence.

By declaring the whole world a global battlefield, it has blurred the boundaries between war abroad and policing at home, encouraging the idea of a war to be fought within the US. Above all, the War on Terror reactivated settler-colonial furies of American exceptionalism and expansionism.

When those furies met military defeat abroad, they had nowhere to go except inwards to find new enemies within the US itself and at its borders.94 In this sense, the far Right today is the War on Terror returning home. No wonder the US security agencies that propagated the War on Terror spent decades ignoring the far Right. On the rare occasion that a unit within the Department of Homeland Security produced an intelligence report on the far Right, four months after President Obama took office in 2009, the reaction from conservatives was so vitriolic that the report was repudiated and the unit was effectively blocked from doing any further monitoring work.95 Instead, over the following

decade, the FBI investigated a small number of violent far Right activists but they were generally seen as loners or marginal figures carrying out inexplicable acts of violence.96

In the last two years, a new analysis has emerged, shaped by the context of the Trump presidency. In 2019, the FBI Agents Association, which represents more than fourteen thousand active and former Bureau agents, called upon Congress to make domestic terrorism a federal crime. Democrat Adam Schiff, the chairman of the House Intelligence Committee, also proposed a Domestic Terrorism Act, citing the need to tackle white supremacist attacks.97 Both proposals involved extending the infrastructure of the War on Terror to target white supremacist violence. Then, in the days after the January 2021 far-Right attack on the Capitol, commentators repeatedly drew analogies to the War on Terror. Democrat Senator Jack Reed of Rhode Island compared the day to 9/11, when the Capitol was also evacuated.98 The New York Times reported that the assault "resulted in one of the worst days of injuries for law enforcement in the United States since the Sept. 11, 2001, terrorist attacks".99 The Times's opinion writer Elliot Ackerman wrote that the Capitol attack reminded him of the wars in Afghanistan and Iraq. 100 Robert Grenier argued that the counterinsurgency techniques he had deployed as director of the CIA's Counterterrorism Center and station chief in Pakistan and Afghanistan ought to be applied domestically to the far Right.¹⁰¹ The implication was clear: like 9/11 before it, the Capitol attack would provide a new rationale to justify the national security system's inflated budgets and exceptional powers of surveillance and criminalization. Under President Biden, the Director of National Intelligence, the National Security Agency, the Department of Homeland Security, and the FBI are all involved in new assessments of the threat of "domestic violent extremism" and developing a comprehensive response.¹⁰² The main part of that response will involve criminalization but it is possible there will also be measures to identify extremist radicalization

through community surveillance - modeling the Countering Violent Extremism (CVE) policies that emerged in the War on Terror.

This approach to the problem of the far Right is both superficial and dangerous. It assumes that the solution primarily lies in the criminalization of far-Right individuals involved in acts of political violence. In fact, no new legal powers would be needed to prosecute such individuals. 103 But there is a danger in redefining the problem of a mass, armed far-Right movement in the US as a problem of extremist individuals who are marginal to society. Thinking of those individuals as disconnected from the mainstream social and political processes that shaped them - including the War on Terror itself means the underlying drivers of far-Right violence will not be tackled. And then, given the extent of popular support for the movement, for every person arrested, a new recruit will be found. The effort to criminalize the far Right's "hate crimes" will end up as a spectacle of liberal progress, reassuring elite progressives that the federal government is fighting white supremacy, while leaving its structures intact. Moreover, a narrow criminalization approach puts the national security infrastructure at the center of the fight against the far Right.

There is a complete failure to recognize that the national security agencies who now offer themselves as the solution to the problem of the far Right were, with their endless wars, themselves responsible for fueling the problem.

As a new, well-funded infrastructure of federal laws, policies, and initiatives emerges to tackle the far Right, it will begin to use its power to shape public discussion about white supremacy. Black, Indigenous, and other communities who have developed their own strategies for confronting the

far Right will find their agendas squashed by the weight of the federal policy process, even as it is fronted by persons of color. New definitions that suit the national security system will be enshrined.

Terms like "terrorism," "extremism," and "radicalization" will become mainstream ways of talking about racist violence, even though they frame the problem in a way that erases the major source of racist violence – the state itself.

In a society like the US, organized through structures of racial capitalism, the state is not a neutral space that defends society from various kinds of extremism on its flanks. Rather, the state creates the material conditions within which movements of the far Right flourish. Its capacities for border, carceral, police, and military violence are organized and coded in racial terms, giving official legitimacy to the far Right's racist rhetoric. Moreover, these capacities will only be strengthened by the newly emerging domestic terrorism agenda. If agencies like the FBI have their counter-terrorism budgets expanded and are granted new powers, they will use them to increase the criminalization of racially subordinated groups. This is what happened after the 1995 Oklahoma City bombing, carried out by Timothy McVeigh, a Gulf war veteran and participant in the white power movement.¹⁰⁴ In response to the bombing, President Clinton signed into law the 1996 Antiterrorism and Effective Death Penalty Act, which included a ban on "material support" to terrorism, a legal provision that subsequently became the main instrument for criminalizing Muslims and targeting supporters of the Palestinian struggle in the US.¹⁰⁵ Today, when agencies call for resources to tackle "domestic terrorism," it is commonly understood as part of the effort to tackle white supremacist groups. But "domestic

terrorism" is a term that will also be deployed to target the Black Lives Matter movement, oil and gas pipeline protestors, and groups organizing against the far Right - all recent targets of FBI counter-terrorism agents. 106

The proposals to use CVE measures to identify and prevent far-Right "radicalization" are misguided for the same reasons. Such an approach assumes that community organizations, educators, and mental health professionals can identify individuals displaying "the early signs of radicalization" to far-Right ideology, who might then be monitored by law enforcement agencies or engaged to change their beliefs. 107 But such an approach assumes an analytical model in which ideological indicators of radicalization can plausibly be interpreted as signs of future violent behavior. No such model exists, in part because far-Right ideology cannot be neatly separated from mainstream social norms. The two blur into each other to such an extent that any project of identifying far-Right "radicalization" will either be so narrowly conceived as to be redundant or so broadly drawn that the law enforcement agencies involved in the policy will have to categorize themselves as extremist organizations in need of de-radicalization.

Like the War on Terror before it, the new mobilization against the far Right fails to fully confront the problem it ostensibly seeks to solve. The root causes of the far-Right movement lie in long-term processes of racial capitalism, from the militarization of the border to the War on Terror itself. Whereas the problem of Muslim political violence in the US has been greatly overstated, the problem of the far Right has been understated. Even after the attack on the Capitol in January 2021, no government agency has acknowledged the scale of the problem of the far Right movement, with its likely hundreds of thousands of participants, let alone produced a compelling plan to address it. There is no prospect of such a strategy in the foreseeable future.

To adequately tackle the danger the far Right poses will require reckoning with the ways that the far Right is not an adversary of the national security state but its adjunct.

As Roxanne Dunbar-Ortiz writes, for the US far Right's "words, rhetoric, and desired future differ little from those ... who actually control the federal institutions and many of the state governments. White nationalists are the irregular forces - the volunteer militias - of the actually existing politicaleconomic order. They are provided for in the Second Amendment."108

An armed, far-Right mass movement presents a dilemma for an abolitionist framework. On the one hand, abolitionism recognizes the limits of any solution centered upon granting greater powers and resources to law enforcement agencies. On the other hand, it is hard to see how the violence of the far Right could be reduced except through criminalization. But the dilemma can be overcome by understanding the far Right as an adjunct to the national security infrastructure. The far Right appears then not simply as a problem of crime but as a movement that indirectly derives its capacity for violence from broader structures of power, such as the military and law enforcement. The issue is disarmament and disbanding rather than criminalization. The implicit support that the national security infrastructure provides the far Right will need to be rolled back. Ending the US's "forever wars" abroad, for example, would remove a major driver of the far Right's growth. And, because the far Right's power rests to a large degree on its weaponry, building the movement to remove weapons of war from US society will also be essential. Only this kind of broader demilitarization of the US and beginning the process of dismantling the structures of racial capitalism will make it possible to disarm and disable the threat of far Right violence.

Disaster nationalism

The climate and pandemic crises would seem to be naturally unsuited to a concept of security defined in terms of eliminating "bad actors." They appear instead to imply a principle of human solidarity and require responses involving collective action to advance shared human interests. These dangers are challenges to the logic of racial security and to neoliberal states that have for decades reduced their ability to act in the name of the public interest to no more than policing and warfare. This is one reason why there is a tendency in neoliberal culture to insist that these dangers simply do not exist, in spite of the overwhelming scientific evidence. But alongside straightforward denialism, there is also a "disaster nationalism" that involves acknowledging environmental collapse but then seeing it as a pretext to draw lines of national or racial demarcation between those who will be protected and those who will be abandoned.¹⁰⁹ This in turn offers a basis for incorporating policy responses to Covid-19 and the heating of the planet within the nexus of national security.

For some time, the Pentagon has folded climate crisis into its regular threat assessment models. There are three main concerns: that rising sea levels and wildfires might destroy military infrastructure, that alternatives to fossil fuels might have to be found to power the military, and that, as climate change unfolds, new security threats will arise, such as conflicts over resources and mass migrations. Since at least 2003, the Department of Defense has been preparing an "armed lifeboat" response to climate change that involves the use of military violence to ensure certain privileged groups are saved while others are sacrificed to the forces of environmental destruction and social disorder.¹¹⁰ By 2014, the Department of Defense was integrating climate change considerations into all its operations, training, and strategic planning. A Pentagon study produced that year described a scenario of "climbing sea levels and more extreme weather events" producing a future of "food and water shortages,

pandemic disease, disputes over refugees and resources, and destruction by natural disasters in regions across the globe." In response, the Pentagon states that the military's "unique capability to provide logistical, material, and security assistance on a massive scale or in rapid fashion may be called upon with increasing frequency." And the "uprooting and displacing" of large numbers of people will contribute to "an avenue for extremist ideologies and conditions that foster terrorism."111 The picture is of a world threatening to collapse into chaos and the US military as a necessary source of order. Of course, the solution to these problems that the Pentagon offers is more military resources, which itself literally fuels the problem.

The Biden White House has said it will take aggressive action to tackle climate change, pursuing what it calls a "clean energy revolution" instead of a Green New Deal. It has also stated it will "center the climate crisis in US foreign policy and national security considerations." The Director of National Intelligence is preparing a report on the security implications of climate change and the Pentagon has been asked to conduct a new analysis that can be incorporated into "modeling, simulation, war-gaming, and other analyses."112 John Kerry has been appointed as a special presidential envoy for climate and also given a seat on the National Security Council, a sign that climate crisis is a national security matter. This heralds a world in which, as the effects of climate change intensify, the US military acts with a self-ascribed global sovereignty to police protest, social collapse, and the mass movement of refugees, all in the name of a planetary emergency. In such a scenario, the US military, itself the world's single largest institutional producer of greenhouse gases, will cast the world's poor in South Asia and Africa, the primary victims of climate change, as threats to be kept off the "armed lifeboat" that the US tries to launch.113

The US response to the Covid-19 pandemic has also been distorted to fit a logic of racial security. A global public health problem that requires a well-resourced international response through a global body like the World Health Organization, acting in the interests of the health of humanity as a whole, has instead been seen as an issue of nation-state antagonism.

The conspiracy theory that the virus was an act of war by China has become a political force. The idea of a deliberate biological attack originating from a Wuhan virus lab has circulated not only among the online far Right but also in Fox News headlines. 114 Members of Congress have suggested punishments that include sanctioning Chinese leaders, cutting Chinese drug manufacturers out of supply chains and withholding debt payments.¹¹⁵ More generally, an image of Chinese culture as overly deferential to authority and barbaric in its culinary tastes has been linked to the emergence of Covid-19.

It is of course true that the virus originated in China and that authorities there initially withheld information about the virus from the public. But an explanation of the origins of Covid-19 has to take into account how, as Andreas Malm puts it, "China could become the cradle of this disease only because global tendencies were present in concentrated form."116 The wet markets that were possibly the vector for Covid-19's emergence were not manifestations of Chinese tradition but had been transformed into luxury shopping experiences for the new rich, whose demand for wildlife had increased dramatically with the neoliberalization of China. More fundamentally, the deforestation that causes pandemic-inducing zoonotic spillover is not explicable in terms of Chinese culture so much as the demand among wealthy consumers in cities like London and New York for products

grown in the tropics. 117 Additional factors were the deterioration of public healthcare in China and the severe air pollution in Wuhan, which were not the result of a distinctly Chinese authoritarianism but of China's embedding in global capitalism.¹¹⁸

The theory that China deliberately released Covid-19 from a lab and the belief that the virus somehow emanates from Chinese culture offer the US comforting collective delusions at a time when the US has struggled to find culturally acceptable ways to collectively mourn the deaths of over half a million people. The dead have been disproportionately older, and therefore regarded as "unproductive," and more likely to be Black, immigrant, or poor care workers.119 Nurses of Filipino descent, for example, comprise four per cent of the workforce but nearly a third of registered nurse deaths due to Covid-19.120 Their deaths are not legible as national sacrifices in the way those who died on 9/11 or fighting US wars have been mourned. Displacing the problem onto China makes it possible to avoid thinking too hard about the difficult questions the pandemic ought to induce: why the pandemic occurred and why certain groups were especially vulnerable to the havoc it caused. Any truthful response to these questions would have to include pointing out, with Mike Davis, that "capitalist globalization now appears to be biologically unsustainable in the absence of a truly international public health infrastructure."121 But that is to speak the unspeakable. Instead, anti-Chinese theories are structured around a disavowal of such inconvenient truths. The increasing frequency of anti-Asian racist violence is an inevitable symptom of that disavowal.

Once vaccines had been developed, the US government could claim to save its citizens from the virus without having to address the underlying factors that generated the pandemic and exacerbated the inequalities in its effects. The global governance of vaccine distribution was organized through Covax, a group closely affiliated with the World Economic Forum, in order to deliberately bypass accountability through

multilateral bodies like the United Nations and the World Health Organization, enable conditions to be imposed on poorer countries receiving vaccines, and uphold the commercial interests of pharmaceutical corporations.¹²² By early 2021, it was clear that a global vaccine apartheid was emerging, in which only a tiny percentage of people in the global South would be vaccinated, while rich countries bought enough doses to vaccinate their populations three times over.123 This portends a future in which wealthy nations seek to isolate their vaccinated populations from the rest of the world through a border regime of travel corridors and vaccine passports. Salim Abdool Karim, the chair of the South African government's coronavirus advisory panel, has pointed out that this is ultimately self-defeating. "Fundamentally, there's a mistaken belief by some countries that they can vaccinate their populations and they'll be safe. It simply is not true. In this world that we live in, with this coronavirus, no-one is safe until everyone is safe."124

Seize the time

In the aftermath of the Trump presidency and Covid-19, old certainties have been thrown in the air. A new national security imaginary has yet to form, providing an opportunity for alternatives to be popularized. Given the forces weighed against change, there is no easy optimism to be found. But there are cracks in the dominant security logic that could be prized open. US public opinion is skeptical of the endless wars. Around two-thirds think the 2003 Iraq war was a mistake and over half think the US should not have deployed military force in Afghanistan or Syria. Veterans are just as likely to oppose these wars as anyone else. 125 In both the 2008 and 2016 presidential elections, the winning candidate stood on a platform of military withdrawal (even though Presidents Obama and Trump both subsequently increased military deployment). Not only is there opposition to the US fighting specific wars but there is also support for defunding the national security infrastructure as a whole: a clear majority in the US favors cutting the defense budget by a tenth and reallocating those resources to disease control and other public services. 126 Despite its popularity, legislation introduced to achieve this defunding was easily defeated in Congress.127

The body of opinion in favor of military defunding lacks the momentum and energy that comes from grassroots organizational power - the only force capable of overcoming the vested interests and ideological barriers that have stood in the way of coming to terms with US violence. Fifty years ago, when progressive movements in the US were last at a peak of organizational power, in the shadow of the Vietnam War, Congress did take steps to reduce the power of the national security infrastructure. The ninety-third Congress, from 1973 to 1975, was, according to Greg Gandrin, perhaps the "most anti-imperial legislature in United States history." In this period, Congress gave itself the power to review and reverse White House decisions to fight wars; made intelligence agencies more accountable; abolished two national security entities, the Un-American Activities Committee and the Office of Public Safety; and banned US military support to authoritarian groups and governments in Angola, Chile, Indonesia, South Korea, and Turkey. 128



Today, once again, a generation of young people is on the streets. Abolitionist demands, such as the call to abolish **Immigration and Customs Enforcement** and defund police forces, are central to these movements. Grassroots organizations in Muslim and Palestinian communities have called for the abolition of the War on Terror and its resources to be reinvested in structures of community care. 129

Campaigners in San Francisco, Oakland, and Portland have succeeded, at least for a time, in pushing local law enforcement agencies to withdraw from Joint Terrorism Task Forces and to cease sharing information with them - a step towards a broader dismantling.¹³⁰ At the same time, a Left flank has been opened up in the Democratic Party providing space to articulate implicitly abolitionist demands. Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez, for example, has called for the Department of Homeland Security to be disbanded.131 Pressure is building in Congress from the Left for the US to entirely cease its support for Saudi Arabia's war on Yemen, which has caused approximately a quarter of a million direct deaths and placed an estimated 13.5 million Yemenis in a food emergency. 132 There is no immediate prospect of these developments leading to a deep transformation in national security policy-making. But they are the building blocks for a possible future process of change in which the US begins to move away from the fantasies of domination that currently shape national security policy-making. It is no longer plausible to believe that there is simply no possible alternative to the current security logic.

Three broad areas of engagement will be necessary for an alternative approach to be realized. First, there will need to be intensified efforts of grassroots organizing, informed by an abolitionist perspective applied to the US's global infrastructure of violence. Deciding

how best to organize and what specific issues to confront will be a matter for individual initiatives and campaign groups. For one group, the focus might be US sanctions policies, for another, it might be the War on Drugs in Latin America, for another, nuclear disarmament. Despite fighting on different fronts, these various campaigns will all be oriented towards a horizon of national security abolitionism.

Second, there will need to be a push to achieve whatever is possible through electoral and policy advocacy means. First steps might include demands to reduce the number of US military bases around the world, canceling new weapons systems, and disbanding the United States Africa Command. A fuller agenda would include dismantling the infrastructure of the War on Terror and the War on Drugs: legalizing drug use, halting US financial and logistical support for militarized violence carried out by other governments in the name of countering terrorists or narcotics traffickers, repealing authoritarian counter-terrorist legislation, and closing down the prison at Guantánamo Bay. Add to this a halting of US arms exports and other forms of security assistance and funding to governments that carry out severe human rights abuses, such as Israel and Saudi Arabia.

Diverting resources from the US military would not only reduce one of the drivers of conflict and cut carbon emissions but would also free public resources and political space to address the structural causes of the problems the US military claims only it can solve.

What security alternatives might be pursued would vary by context. At the level of foreign policy, there would need to be a commitment to focusing upon sustaining peace and development through

conflict resolution, debt relief, and reparations programs that empower local communities rather than make financial aid conditional on acceptance of US counter-terrorism, counter-narcotics, or migration control initiatives. The US should also renew its commitment to the international systems of collective security established after World War II with the creation of the United Nations. The US itself drafted the elements of international law that limit the use of force across borders to selfdefense in response to an imminent or ongoing armed attack. With US encouragement, this principle was incorporated into the United Nations Charter, drawn up at San Francisco in 1945. Whatever the institutional weaknesses of the United Nations. its founding principles remain a valid basis for a system of international collective security in a world where several states have expansionist aims. 133 At the local level, the withdrawal of US and US-funded military power could enable alternative institutions of public safety to be developed. These might draw upon experiences of community-based security cultivated in locations where the state has failed to protect its citizens. Raúl Zibechi has, for example, written about how in Colombia, in the shadow of the War on Drugs, Indigenous peoples in the department of Cauca have successfully protected themselves and their land from paramilitaries, guerrilla forces, and multinational corporations by forming unarmed guard units. Unlike police forces, these involve all community members taking turns as guards, are accountable to local assemblies, and aim at restorative justice. 134

Third, there will need to be a struggle to remove the ideological barriers to a reckoning with the US's history of racial violence and to come to terms with the US's declining power. Acknowledging and commemorating the injustices of the past, from settler colonialism to the War on Terror, will be a crucial part of this process. One way such an acknowledgement can be achieved is to take down symbols that celebrate past racist violence, as protestors have sought to do in recent years. Another is through forms of restorative justice. In

2016, for example, four thousand veterans came to Standing Rock in North Dakota, where Indigenous people were fighting the proposed Dakota Access Pipeline. The veterans met with a group of Sioux leaders to apologize for the colonial violence of their military units and offered their political solidarity in the struggle against the pipeline. 135 At the national level, a progressive step would be the construction of a landmark monument to the lives lost to US military violence, from Wounded Knee to Waziristan.

Twice before in US history, there has been a major opportunity to overcome racism, prioritize care over killing, and embrace the reciprocity that constitutes humanity – first, in the era of reconstruction after the abolition of slavery, and then in the heyday of the Black freedom and anti-war movements of the late 1960s. As a third such opportunity begins to become a possibility in the United States - with climate and pandemic crises looming - we must once again seize the time to fulfill the promise of those earlier moments.

Endnotes

- Larry Buchanan, Quoctrung Bui, and Jugal K. Patel, "Black Lives Matter may be the largest movement in US history," New York Times (July 3, 2020), downloaded on March 18, 2021, from https://www. nytimes.com/interactive/2020/07/03/us/george-floydprotests-crowd-size.html.
- 2. Barbara Ransby, Making All Black Lives Matter: Reimagining freedom in the 21st century (Oakland, CA: California University Press, 2018).
- 3. Amna A. Akbar, "How defund and disband became the demands," New York Review of Books (June 15, 2020), downloaded on June 16, 2020, from https://www.nybooks.com/daily/2020/06/15/howdefund-and-disband-became-the-demands/.
- 4. Angela Y. Davis, Abolition Democracy: Beyond empire, prisons, and torture (New York, NY: Seven Stories Press, 2005), p. 111.
- 5. "Our vision," Dissenters, downloaded on March 18, 2021, from https://wearedissenters.org/our-vision/.
- 6. Davis, Abolition Democracy, op. cit., p. 113.
- 7. Ibid., p. 92.
- 8. Angela Y. Davis, Are Prisons Obsolete? (New York, NY: Seven Stories Press, 2003), pp. 15-21, 91, 107-110.
- The Breathe Act Section-by-Section Bill Summary (Movement for Black Lives' Electoral Justice Project, 2020).
- James Forman, The Making of Black Revolutionaries (Seattle, WA: University of Washington Press, 1997).
- 11. H. Rap Brown, Die Nigger Die! (New York, NY: Dial Press, 1969), pp. 135-6.
- Abolitionist arguments align with notions of human 12. security. See, for example: Rethinking Security: A discussion paper (Ammerdown Group, May 2016).
- William Hartung, "The trillion-dollar national security budget," TomDispatch (July 25, 2017), downloaded February 7, 2021, from https://tomdispatch.com/ william-hartung-the-trillion-dollar-national-securitybudget/; The Inequality Virus: Bringing together a world torn apart by coronavirus through a fair, just and sustainable economy: methodology note (Oxfam, January 2021), p. 17.
- 14. Nick Turse, "Will the Biden administration shine light on shadowy special ops programs?," Intercept (March 20, 2021), downloaded on March 23, 2021, from https://theintercept.com/2021/03/20/joe-bidenspecial-operations-forces/.
- 15. Hans M. Kristensen and Matt Korda, "United States nuclear forces, 2020," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists (Vol. 76, No. 1, 2020), p. 46; Elisabeth Eaves, "Why is America getting a new \$100 billion nuclear weapon?,"

- Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists (February 8, 2021), downloaded February 20, 2021, from https:// thebulletin.org/2021/02/why-is-america-getting-anew-100-billion-nuclear-weapon.
- 16. Neta C. Crawford, Pentagon Fuel Use, Climate Change, and the Costs of War - Updated and Revised (Brown University, Watson Institute for International and Public Affairs, Costs of War Project, 13 November 2019), p. 1.
- Pieter D. Wezeman, Alexandra Kuimova, and Siemon T. Wezeman, Trends in International Arms Transfers. 2020 (Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, March 2021), p. 2.
- 18. Michael Rogin, "Make My Day!": spectacle as amnesia in imperial politics," Representations (No. 29, Winter, 1990), p. 109.
- Susan Faludi, The Terror Dream: Myth and misogyny 19. in an insecure America (New York: Picador, 2008).
- 20. Franco Fornari, The Psychoanalysis of War (Bloomington, IN: Indiana University Press, 1975), p.
- 21. Davis, Abolition Democracy, op. cit., p. 121.
- 22. Martin Luther King, Jr., "Beyond Vietnam," (April 4, 1967), downloaded February 11, 2021, from https:// kinginstitute.stanford.edu/king-papers/documents/ beyond-vietnam.
- Robert Vitalis, White World Order, Black Power Politics (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2015), p.
- Avery F. Gordon, "Abu Ghraib: imprisonment and the war on terror," Race & Class (Vol. 48, no. 1, 2006), p.
- Alfred W. McCoy, Policing America's empire: the United States, the Philippines, and the rise of the surveillance state (Madison, WI: University of Wisconsin Press, 2009), p. 294.
- 26. Davis, Abolition Democracy, op. cit., p. 114.
- William Pietz, "The 'post-colonialism' of Cold War 27. discourse,' Social Text (No. 19/20, Autumn 1988), p. 58.
- 28. Arun Kundnani, The Muslims are Coming! Islamophobia, extremism, and the domestic War on Terror (New York, NY: Verso, 2014).
- Nikhil Pal Singh, Race and America's Long War (Oakland, CA: University of California Press, 2017).
- Molly Molloy, 'Homicide in Mexico 2007-March 2018: continuing epidemic of militarized hyper-violence', Small Wars Journal (27 April 2018).
- Arun Kundnani, "The racial constitution of neoliberalism," Race & Class (forthcoming 2021); Wendy Brown, In the Ruins of Neoliberalism: the rise of antidemocratic politics in the West (New York, NY: Columbia University Press, 2019).

- 32. Quoted in Adam Tooze, Crashed: How a decade of financial crises changed the world (New York, NY: Viking, 2018), p. 574.
- 33. Ruth Wilson Gilmore, Golden Gulag: Prisons, surplus, crisis, and opposition in globalizing California (Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 2007).
- 34. Patrick Porter, "Why America's grand strategy has not changed: power, habit, and the US foreign policy establishment," International Security (Vol. 42, no. 4, Spring 2018).
- 35. This section draws upon the analysis developed for a different national context in: Paul Gilroy, After Empire: Melancholia or convivial culture? (Abingdon: Routledge,
- Frantz Fanon, Black Skin, White Masks (London: Pluto 36. Books, 1986), p. 190.
- 37. Ilhan Omar, "We must apply our universal values to all nations. Only then will we achieve peace," Washington Post (March 17, 2019), downloaded on April 1, 2021, from https://www.washingtonpost. com/opinions/ilhan-omar-we-must-apply-ouruniversal-values-to-all-nations-only-then-will-weachieve-peace/2019/03/17/0e2d66fc-4757-11e9-aaf8-4512a6fe3439_story.html.
- Niraj Chokshi and Matthew Haag, "Why Ilhan Omar and Elliott Abrams tangled over US foreign policy," New York Times (February 14, 2019), downloaded on March 15, 2021, from https://www.nytimes. com/2019/02/14/us/politics/ilhan-omar-elliottabrams.html; Ali Breland, "Trump's latest Ilhan Omar smear shows how unfounded right-wing claims go mainstream," Mother Jones (July 19, 2019), downloaded on March 15, 2021, from https://www.motherjones. com/politics/2019/07/ilhan-omar-brother-marriagesmear/; Eli Rosenberg, "A 'pure racist act': NY Post slammed for using 9/11 to attack Rep. Omar over speech on Islamophobia," Washington Post (April 11, 2019), downloaded on March 15, 2019, from https:// www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/04/11/pureracist-act-ny-post-slammed-using-attack-rep-omarover-speech-islamophobia/.
- 39. Alisha Haridasani Gupta, "Fulfilling a promise: a cabinet that 'looks like America,"' New York Times (January 21, 2021), downloaded on March 15, 2021, from https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/21/us/bidencabinet-diversity-gender-race.html.
- 40. Gerardo Ceballos, Paul R. Ehrlich, and Rodolfo Dirzo, "Biological annihilation via the ongoing sixth mass extinction signaled by vertebrate population losses and declines," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America (July 25, 2017, Vol. 114, no. 30).
- National Research Council, Ocean Acidification: A National Strategy to Meet the Challenges of a Changing Ocean (Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 2010), pp. 1, 62.
- 42. Anthony D Barnosky, James H Brown, Gretchen C

- Daily, Rodolfo Dirzo, Anne H Ehrlich, Paul R Ehrlich, Jussi T Eronen, Mikael Fortelius, Elizabeth A Hadly, Estella B Leopold, Harold A Mooney, John Peterson Myers, Rosamond L Naylor, Stephen Palumbi, Nils Chr Stenseth, and Marvalee H Wake, "Introducing the Scientific Consensus on Maintaining Humanity's Life Support Systems in the 21st Century: Information for Policy Makers," The Anthropocene Review (Vol. 1, no. 1, 2014), p. 79.
- 43. Kirstin Dow and Thomas E. Downing, The Atlas of Climate Change: mapping the world's greatest challenge (Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 2007), pp. 22-26, 63-64.
- 44. Steven C. Sherwood and Matthew Huber, "An adaptability limit to climate change due to heat stress," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America (May 25, 2010, Vol. 107, no. 21), pp. 9552, 9554.
- 45. Andy Haines and Kristie Ebi, "The imperative for climate action to protect health," New England Journal of Medicine (Vol. 380, no. 3, January 17, 2019), p. 266.
- 46. Andreas Malm and Alf Hornborg, "The geology of mankind? A critique of the Anthropocene narrative," The Anthropocene Review (Vol. 1, no. 1, 2014), p. 64.
- 47. Benjamin Goldstein, Dimitrios Gounaridis, and Joshua P. Newell, "The carbon footprint of household energy use in the United States," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America (August 11, 2020, Vol. 117, no. 32), p. 19122.
- Dow and Downing, op. cit., p. 58. 48.
- Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on 49. Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services, Workshop Report on Biodiversity and Pandemics (Germany: Bonn, 2020), downloaded February 7, 2021, from https://ipbes.net/ pandemics, p. 2.
- 50. WHO Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Dashboard (World Health Organization, 2021), downloaded May 17, 2021, from https://covid19.who.int
- 51. WHO Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Dashboard -United States of America (World Health Organization, 2021), downloaded May 17, 2021, from https://covid19. who.int/region/amro/country/us.
- 52. Brown, op. cit.
- 53. Alex Emmons and Nick Turse, "Biden's war policy offers chance for change — or more of the same," Intercept (March 7, 2021), downloaded on March 12, 2021, from https://theintercept.com/2021/03/07/ biden-drone-strikes-syria/.
- 54. "A letter on the continuation of the national emergency with respect to Venezuela," White House (March 3, 2021), downloaded on March 12, 2021, from https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ statements-releases/2021/03/03/a-letter-on-thecontinuation-of-the-national-emergency-with-respectto-venezuela/.

- 55. Todd Miller and Nick Buxton, Biden's Border: The industry, the Democrats and the 2020 elections (Transnational Institute, Mijente, and American Friends Service Committee, February 2021).
- 56. Institute for Economics and Peace, Global Terrorism Index 2015: Measuring the Impact of Terrorism (Sydney, November 2020), p. 14. This report draws on definitions and data from the Global Terrorism Database maintained by the National Consortium for the Study of Terrorism and Responses to Terrorism at the University of Maryland. Its definition of terrorism excludes most forms of political violence carried out by states and therefore does not count the vast majority of violent incidents in the War on Terror.
- 57. The most conservative estimate documents around half a million people killed in Iraq, Afghanistan, and Pakistan from October 2001 to the end of 2018. Around half of the deaths are thought to be of civilians. Like all estimates of civilian loss of life in underdeveloped countries, the counted deaths are likely to be significantly less than the actual total and do not include those who have died as a result of the destruction of the infrastructure that people depend upon for food, water, electricity, and health. Deaths resulting from war-induced malnutrition and environmental damage are likely to far outnumber deaths from combat. Neta C. Crawford, Human Cost of the Post-9/11 Wars: Lethality and the Need for Transparency (Costs of War Project, Watson Institute of International and Public Affairs, Brown University, November 2018).
- 58. Kundnani, op. cit.
- 59. Ibid.
- Jeanne Theoharis, "Guantánamo in New York City," Nation (September 25, 2013), downloaded on March 23, 2021, from https://www.thenation.com/article/ archive/guantanamo-new-york-city/.
- 61. Stephanie Savell, *United States Counterterrorism* Operations 2018–2020 (Costs of War Project, Watson Institute of International and Public Affairs, Brown University, 2021), p. 1.
- 62. Deepa Kumar, Islamophobia and the Politics of Empire (Chicago, IL: Haymarket, 2012).
- David Brophy, "Good and Bad Muslims in Xinjiang," 63. Made In China (Vol. 4, no. 2, April-June 2019).
- 64. Rebuilding America's Defenses: Strategy, forces and resources for a new century (Washington, DC: Project for the New American Century, September 2000), p. 2; Samuel P. Huntington, "The clash of civilizations?" Foreign Affairs (Vol. 72, no. 3, Summer 1993).
- 65. Joshua R. Itzkowitz Shifrinson, "Neo-primacy and the pitfalls of US strategy toward China," The Washington Quarterly (Vol. 43, no. 4, 2020), p. 83.
- 66. Kurt M. Campbell and Ely Ratner, "The China reckoning: how Beijing defied American expectations," Foreign Affairs (Vol. 97, no. 2, March/ April 2018).

- National Security Strategy of the United States of America (Washington, DC: White House, December 2017),
- 68. Josh Zumbrun and Anthony DeBarros, "Trade war takes a muted toll on US economy," Wall Street Journal (January 13, 2020), p. A1.
- John Feffer, "The widening rift between the US and China," Nation (April 8, 2019), downloaded, February 22, 2021, from https://www.thenation.com/article/ archive/china-us-xi-jinping-congagement.
- Beat China: Targeted decoupling and the economic long war (Office of Senator Tom Cotton, February 2021), p. 5.
- 71. Wajahat Ali, Eli Clifton, Matthew Duss, Lee Fang, Scott Keyes, and Faiz Shakir, Fear, Inc.: The Roots of the Islamophobia Network in America (Washington, DC: Center for American Progress, August 2011), pp. 27–36.
- "Members," Committee on the Present Danger: 72. China, downloaded, February 23, 2021, from https:// presentdangerchina.org/members-2/>. This is the fourth incarnation of the Committee on the Present Danger; the first two lobbied for arms build-ups in the Cold War in the 1950s and 1970s while the third was a hub for neoconservatives in the War on Terror.
- The Longer Telegram: Toward a new American China strategy (Washington, DC: Atlantic Council, 2021), pp.
- 74. "Joe Biden's China policy will be a mix of Trump's and Obama's," Economist (November 21, 2020), downloaded, February 22, 2021, from https://www.economist.com/ china/2020/11/19/joe-bidens-china-policy-will-be-amix-of-trumps-and-obamas.
- 75. Demetri Sevastopulo, "This is a guy who is a thug': how US elite became hawks on Xi's China," Financial Times (October 8, 2020); Jeet Heer, "On China, Biden falls into Trump's xenophobia trap," Nation (April 20, 2020), downloaded, February 22, 2021, from https:// www.thenation.com/article/politics/china-bidentrump-xenophobia.
- 76. "Most G.O.P. senators vote against holding impeachment trial for Trump", New York Times (January 26, 2021), downloaded, February 22, 2021, from https://www.nytimes.com/live/2021/01/26/us/ biden-trump-impeachment.
- Jeff Stein and Jeanne Whalen, "President Biden's second big bill may be China package pushed by top Senate Democrat," Washington Post (March 10, 2021), downloaded on March 11, 2021, from https://www. washingtonpost.com/us-policy/2021/03/10/presidentbidens-second-big-bill-may-be-china-packagepushed-by-top-senate-democrat/.
- 78. Demetri Sevastopulo, "This is a guy who is a thug': how US elite became hawks on Xi's China," Financial Times (October 8, 2020); Elizabeth Redden, "Groups call on Biden to end DOJ 'China initiative," Inside Higher Education (January 6, 2021), downloaded on March 18, 2021, from https://www.insidehighered.com/

- quicktakes/2021/01/06/groups-call-biden-end-doj-'china-initiative.
- 79 Tom Bowman, "Pentagon pushes for bigger effort to deter China's growing military might," NPR (March 16, 2021), downloaded on March 17, 2021, from https:// www.npr.org/2021/03/16/977987292/pentagonpushes-for-bigger-effort-to-deter-chinas-growingmilitary-might.
- 80. Eva Dou, Jeanne Whalen and Alicia Chen, "U.S. ban on China's Xinjiang cotton fractures fashion industry supply chains," Washington Post (February 22, 2021), downloaded, February 24, 2021, from https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/asia pacific/china-cottonsanctions-xinjiang-uighurs/2021/02/21/a8a4b128-70ee-11eb-93be-c10813e358a2_story.html.
- 81. Tobita Chow and Jake Werner, The US-China Trade War: A progressive internationalist alternative (New York, NY: Rosa Luxemburg Stiftung, 2020), p. 1.
- Sintia Radu, "China surpasses the US in wealth of top 10%," US News and World Report (December 24, 2019), downloaded February 28, 2021, from https://www.usnews.com/news/best-countries/ articles/2019-12-24/china-surpasses-the-us-in-wealthof-top-10.
- 83. John Feffer, "America's destructive denialisms," Foreign Policy in Focus (December 16, 2020), downloaded February 25, 2021, from https://ips-dc.org/ americas-destructive-denialisms.
- 84. Averting A New Cold War: Countering Sinophobia With New Progressive Narratives (Chicago, IL: Justice Is Global, 2020).
- 85. Jennifer Steinhauer, "Veterans fortify the ranks of militias aligned with Trump's views," New York Times (September 11, 2020), downloaded on March 5, 2021, from https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/11/us/ politics/veterans-trump-protests-militias.html.
- 86 Mike Giglio, "A pro-Trump militant group has recruited thousands of police, soldiers, and veterans," Atlantic (November 2020).
- Cynthia Miller-Idriss, "A White House task force 87. on white supremacy," Politico (January 20, 2021), downloaded on March 4, 2021, from https://www. politico.com/news/magazine/2021/01/20/presidentbiden-administration-unity-healing-policies-expertsideas-inauguration-roundup-460470.
- 88. "74% of voters say democracy in the US is under threat," (Quinnipiac University, January 11, 2021), downloaded, March 4, 2021, from https://poll.qu.edu/ national/release-detail?ReleaseID=3686.
- Jason Perez, "Snatching victory: weak American democracy lends strength to Trump's insurgent right," Spectre (January 25, 2021), downloaded March 5, 2021, from https://spectrejournal.com/snatching-victory/.
- 90. Karen Yourish, Larry Buchanan and Denise Lu, "The 147 Republicans Who Voted to Overturn Election

- Results," New York Times (January 7, 2021), downloaded, March 5, 2021, from https://www.nytimes.com/ interactive/2021/01/07/us/elections/electoral-collegebiden-objectors.html.
- 91. Eli Rosenberg, "After massive fire at famous civil rights center, officials found a 'white power' symbol nearby," Washington Post (April 2, 2019), downloaded, March 5, 2021, from https://www.washingtonpost. com/nation/2019/04/03/highlander-center-civil-rightsfire-white-power-symbol.
- 92. Nomia Igbal. "Are we in the US or are we overseas on duty?" BBC News (February 9, 2021), downloaded February 11, 2021, from https://www.bbc.com/news/ live/world-us-canada-55996898/page/2.
- Kathleen Belew, Bring the War Home: The white power movement and paramilitary America (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2018).
- Greg Grandin, The End of the Myth: From the frontier to the border wall in the mind of America (New York, NY: Metropolitan Books, 2019).
- Rightwing Extremism: Current economic and political climate fueling resurgence in radicalization and recruitment (Department of Homeland Security Office of Intelligence and Analysis, April 7, 2009).
- 96. Belew, op. cit., p. 236.
- 97. Zack Budryk, "FBI Agents Association calls on Congress to make 'domestic terrorism' a federal crime," The Hill (August 6, 2019), downloaded, March 5, 2021, from https://thehill.com/policy/nationalsecurity/domestic-terrorism/456356-fbi-agentsassociation-calls-on-congress-to-make.
- 98. Paul Edward Parker, "RI's Reed knew it was serious when guards came for Pence," Providence Journal (January 7, 2021), downloaded on March 4, 2021, from https://www.providencejournal.com/story/news/ politics/2021/01/07/sen-reed-knew-serious-whenguards-took-vice-president-capitol/6582989002/.
- 99. Michael S. Schmidt and Luke Broadwater, "Officers' injuries, including concussions, show scope of violence at Capitol Riot," New York Times (February 11, 2021), downloaded on March 4, 2021, from https:// www.nytimes.com/2021/02/11/us/politics/capitol-riotpolice-officer-injuries.html.
- Elliot Ackerman, "Why the Capitol Riot reminded me of war," New York Times (January 13, 2021), downloaded on March 4, 2021, from https://www.nytimes. com/2021/01/13/opinion/capitol-attack-war.html.
- Robert Grenier, "How to defeat America's homegrown insurgency," New York Times (January 27, 2021), downloaded March 5, 2021, from https://www.nytimes. com/2021/01/27/opinion/how-to-defeat-americashomegrown-insurgency.html.
- Steve Israel, "Joe Biden takes action to address new threat of domestic terrorism," The Hill (January 27, 2021), downloaded, March 5, 2021, from https://thehill.

- com/opinion/national-security/536053-joe-bidentakes-action-to-address-new-threat-of-domesticterrorism.
- 103. Michael German, "Why new laws aren't needed to take domestic terrorism more seriously," Just Security (December 14, 2018), downloaded, March 5, 2021, from https://www.justsecurity.org/61876/laws-neededdomestic-terrorism/.
- 104. Belew, op. cit., p. 236.
- 105. Illusion of Justice: Human rights abuses in US terrorism prosecutions (Human Rights Watch / Columbia Law School, 2014).
- 106. German, op. cit.
- 107. Cynthia Miller-Idriss and Daniel Koehler, "A plan to beat back the far Right," Foreign Affairs (February 3, 2021), downloaded on March 4, 2021, from https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/unitedstates/2021-02-03/plan-beat-back-far-right.
- 108. Roxanne Dunbar-Ortiz, Loaded: a disarming history of the second amendment (San Francisco, CA: City Lights, 2018), p. 172.
- 109. Richard Seymour, "Prepared for the worst: disaster nationalism," Salvage (September 11, 2020), downloaded February 7, 2021, from https://salvage. zone/articles/prepared-for-the-worst-disasternationalism/.
- 110. Lorah Steichen and Lindsay Koshgarian, No Warming, No War: How militarism fuels the climate crisis — and vice versa (National Priorities Project at the Institute for Policy Studies, 2020), pp. 3, 11-12.
- 111. Climate Change Adaptation Roadmap (Alexandria, VA: Department of Defense, June 2014), pp. i, 2, 4.
- 112. "Executive order on tackling the climate crisis at home and abroad," White House (January 27, 2021), downloaded on March 8, 2021, from https:// www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidentialactions/2021/01/27/executive-order-on-tackling-theclimate-crisis-at-home-and-abroad/>.
- 113. Geoff Mann and Joel Wainwright, *Climate Leviathan:* A political theory of our planetary future (London: Verso Books, 2018), p. 15.
- 114. Bret Baier and Gregg Re, "Sources believe coronavirus outbreak originated in Wuhan lab as part of China's efforts to compete with US," Fox News (April 15, 2020), downloaded, February 22, 2021, from https://www. foxnews.com/politics/coronavirus-wuhan-lab-chinacompete-us-sources.amp>.
- 115. Katie Bo Williams, "Republicans seek to punish China for coronavirus as Trump waffles," DefenseOne (April 13, 2020), downloaded, February 22, 2021, from https://www.defenseone.com/politics/2020/04/ republicans-want-harsher-china-penalties-while-trumpprevaricates/164578/>

- 116. Andreas Malm, Corona, Climate, Chronic Emergency: War communism in the twenty-first century (London: Verso, 2020), pp. 61-62.
- 117. Ibid., p. 51, 55.
- 118. Angela Mitropoulos, Pandemonium: Proliferating borders of capital and the pandemic swerve (London: Pluto Press, 2020), pp. 7-9, 20-22.
- 119. Margaret Morganroth Gullette, "American eldercide," Dissent (January 5, 2021), downloaded on March 9, 2021, from https://www.dissentmagazine.org/online_ articles/american-eldercide.
- Allana Akhtar, "Filipinos make up 4% of nurses in the US, but 31.5% of nurse deaths from COVID-19," Business Insider (September 29, 2020), downloaded on March 9, 2021, from https://www.businessinsider. com/filipinos-make-up-disproportionate-covid-19nurse-deaths-2020-9.
- 121. Mike Davis, "Who gets forgotten in a pandemic," Nation (March 13, 2020), downloaded on March 9, 2021, from https://www.thenation.com/article/politics/mikedavis-covid-19-essay/.
- 122. Harris Gleckman, "COVAX: A global multistakeholder group that poses political and health risks to developing countries and multilateralism," Transnational Institute (April 1, 2021), downloaded on April 8, 2021, from https://longreads.tni.org/covax.
- "Monopolies causing 'artificial rationing' in Covid-19 crisis as 3 biggest global vaccine giants sit on sidelines," Global Justice Now (February 5, 2021), downloaded on March 9, 2021, from https://www. globaljustice.org.uk/news/2021/feb/5/monopoliescausing-artificial-rationing-covid-19-crisis-3-biggestglobal-vaccine.
- 124. Andrew Harding, "Hogging Covid vaccines endangers all nations, warns South Africa expert," BBC News (January 27, 2021), downloaded on March 9, 2021, from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-55825559.
- "Majorities of US veterans, public say the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan were not worth fighting," Pew Research (July 10, 2019), downloaded on March 15, 2021, from https://www.pewresearch.org/facttank/2019/07/10/majorities-of-u-s-veterans-publicsay-the-wars-in-irag-and-afghanistan-were-not-worthfighting/.
- 126. Mark Pocan, "The American people agree: cut the pentagon's budget," Data for Progress (July 20, 2020), downloaded on March 17, 2021, from https:// www.dataforprogress.org/blog/2020/7/20/cut-thepentagons-budget.
- 127. Stephen Semler, "Cut the military budget and give us \$2,000 checks with the money," Jacobin (February 23, 2021) downloaded on March 17, 2021, from https:// jacobinmag.com/2021/02/stimulus-checks-lee-pocandefund-pentagon-budget/.

- 128. Greg Grandin, Empire's Workshop: Latin America, the United States, and the Rise of the New Imperialism (New York, NY: Metropolitan Books, 2006), pp. 62-3.
- 129. Abolishing the War on Terror, Building Communities of Care Grassroots Policy Agenda (Justice for Muslims Collective, HEART Women & Girls, Vigilant Love, the Partnership to End Gendered Islamophobia, Project South, the Partnership for the Advancement of New Americans, and the US Campaign for Palestinian Rights, 2021).
- 130. Ellen Nakashima, "San Francisco Police Department pulls out of FBI anti-terrorism task force," Washington Post (March 10, 2017), downloaded on May 14, 2021, from https://www.washingtonpost. com/world/national-security/san-francisco-policedepartment-pulls-out-of-fbi-anti-terrorism-taskforce/2017/03/10/62e05bcc-fd09-11e6-8f41ea6ed597e4ca_story.html; Alex Zielinski, "City Council votes to remove Portland Police from FBI task force," Portland Mercury (February 13, 2019), downloaded on May 14, 2021, from https://www.portlandmercury. com/blogtown/2019/02/13/25874974/city-councilvotes-to-remove-portland-police-from-fbi-task-force.
- 131. Faris Bseiso, "Ocasio-Cortez suggests eliminating Department of Homeland Security," CNN (July 11, 2019), downloaded on March 25, 2021, from https:// www.cnn.com/2019/07/11/politics/alexandria-ocasiocortez-department-of-homeland-security/index.html.
- 132. Ellie Baron and Isaac Evans-Frantz, "War in Yemen: grassroots mobilization pressured Biden administration to pledge end of US involvement," Covert Action Magazine (March 26, 2021), downloaded on March 26, 2021, from https://covertactionmagazine. com/2021/03/26/war-in-yemen-grassrootsmobilization-pressured-biden-administration-topledge-end-of-u-s-involvement/.
- 133. Samuel Moyn, Beyond Humanity: how to control America's use of force – Quincy Brief No. 5 (Quincy Institute, July 2020), downloaded on March 21, 2021, from https://quincyinst.org/2020/07/15/beyondhumanity-how-to-control-americas-use-of-force/.
- Raúl Zibechi, Territories in Resistance: A cartography of Latin American social movements (Oakland, CA: AK Press, 2012), pp. 167-9.
- 135. Sandy Tolan, "Veterans came to North Dakota to protest a pipeline. But they also found healing and forgiveness," Los Angeles Times (December 10, 2016), downloaded on March 27, 2021, from https://www. latimes.com/nation/la-na-north-dakota-20161210story.html



The Transnational Institute (TNI) is an international research and advocacy institute committed to building a just, democratic and sustainable planet. For more than 40 years, TNI has served as a unique nexus between social movements, engaged scholars and policy makers.

www.TNI.org